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Save the date: 
Xtreme CLE is scheduled for 

October 17, 2019 

From the  
President’s Desk…... 

Upcoming Events 

 I offer one last dispatch before everyone 
disperses for the summer….  As President, I am 
honored to select a member as our Professional 
Lawyer of the Year.  It is my privilege to 
announce that the MCBA 2019 Professional 
Lawyer of the Year is Jennifer Zoschak.  Jenn is a 
partner at Oswald & Zoschak, in Lawrenceville.  
She specializes in all aspects of family practice.  
She is a long-time supporter of the MCBA.  She 
has served two (2) three-year terms as trustee.  
She has chaired the Family Law and Women 
Lawyers Committees.  She is in her second term 
as Mercer County’s representative to the New 
Jersey State Bar Association’s Judicial and 
Prosecutorial Appointments Committee.  She is 
generous with her time and treasure for various 
charitable causes both MCBA-sponsored and 
throughout the broader community.  Join me in 
congratulating Jenn as our 2019 Professional 
Lawyer of the Year. 
 April and May 2019 were quite busy for the 
MCBA!  The Mercer County Bar Foundation’s 
annual Wine and Dine event, held on April 12, 
2019, at The Stone Terrace was once again 
informative…and tasty!  The MCBF, the MCBA 
Staff and MCBA 2018 Community Partner, Art 
Laurenti and Shop-Rite Liquors are to be 
commended for a fun and successful outing.  I 
particularly enjoyed the Sourland Mountain 
basket that I “won”! 
 For those of you who were too bogged 
down with Tax Day issues on April 15, 2019 to 
make it to the Law Center for the Multi-County 
Bar Association Karaoke Contest and Beefsteak 
hosted by the Middlesex County Bar Association, 
you missed a roof-raising set of performances by 
the MCBA’s team! Dual-county member, Rob 
Beckelman, Tabitha Clark and KMH&L’s own 
Mike Lento were joined by Middlesex free agent, 
Elizabeth Rozin-Golinder, as the plucky, upstart 
newcomers seeking to unseat Middlesex.  By 
night’s end, all they did was sweep every category:  
best male vocalist (Mr. Beckelman), best female 
vocalist (Ms. Clark) and best team score!  The 
team trophy stands 40 inches tall, and had to be 
strapped to the roof rack to get it home!  To the 
team’s 12 or so devoted fans that made the trip 
up Route 1, your presence provided the extra 

inspiration the team needed to reach the top!  
Special thanks are in order to Judge Jacobson for 
graciously agreeing to serve as one of the judges 
for the event along with her colleagues from 
Middlesex, Union and Somerset counties.  These 
types of events provide lawyers with an 
opportunity to highlight their many non-law 
related talents.  We hope to be invited next year 
to defend the title. 
 On May 21, 2019, the May General 
Membership Meeting occurred at the Hilton 
Garden in Hamilton.  That night, we honored 44 
of our members who have been admitted to 
practice for at least 50 years.  Fourteen of them 
were previously honored in 2014, when we last 
hosted the event.  Those 14 have been practicing 
law for at least 55 years!  This year’s honorees 
included three trailblazing women:  Justice 
Virginia Long, U.S. District Court Judge Anne M. 
Thompson and family law practitioner, Patricia 
Voorhees.  The honorees included nine judges, 
partners in firms large and small, trial lawyers, 
transactional practitioners, former Bar 
Association presidents, and former politicians.  A 
special mention goes to Philip B. Papier, Jr. as the 
longest admitted honoree.  Phil was admitted to 
practice in 1954!  Our honorees are our 
forebears, mentors and shining examples in our 
cherished profession. 
 It is fitting that in the month that we 
honored our jubilarians, the Board of Trustees 
voted to create a Mentoring Committee.  The 

Brian J. Duff, Esq. 
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Board compared the various models 

that exist throughout the state, and 
used what it considered to be the best 
elements of them to create ours.  I am 
grateful to trustees Melissa Chimbangu 
and Jeffrey Gradone for volunteering 
to chair the committee and bring it to 
fruition.  Those interested in serving as 
mentors or being mentees should 
contact Melissa or Jeff.  Next, I am 
hopeful to be able to report to you in 
the coming months that the Board 
approved the creation of the MCBA’s 
Professionalism Committee. 
 The Young Lawyers Committee 
hosted a happy hour on May 23, 2019 
at Blend Bar & Bistro in Hamilton.  
The event was well attended by both 
young and less-young practitioners.  
YLC co-chairs Jessica Wilson and Joe 
Paravecchia organized the outing and 
worked diligently to drive attendance.  
Their efforts paid off!  I was excited to 
attend, and am grateful to my fellow 
“more experienced” practitioners for 
taking time out of their schedules to 
socialize with the younger lawyers.  I 
thoroughly enjoyed these events when 
I was a member of the YLC because 
they provided an informal setting to 
speak with more-seasoned 
practitioners, which led to many career-
long contacts.  I am thankful to Jess 
and Joe for reviving this long-dormant 
tradition. 
 Friday, May 31, 2019 was MCBA 
Family Night at the Trenton Thunder 
game. Members and their families 
joined some of our sponsors for BBQ 
and baseball.  There was beautiful 
weather, a well-played game (under 2 
½ hours), and an opportunity to spend 
time with our families and colleagues at 
the ballpark. Thanks to MCBA 
Executive Director Sam Iraca for 
improving upon last year’s fun event by 
working with the Thunder to host us in 
the fancy Yankees Club Suite.   
 It was a short turnaround from 
the Thunder game to the softball 
diamond on Saturday, June 1, 2019 for 
the YLC’s charity softball event at 
Veterans Park in Hamilton to benefit 
the Gary Sinise and Robert Irvine 
Foundations.  Various members, their 
staff, family members and some ringers 
played a double header.  There was a 
BBQ lunch from Fred and Pete’s deli 

and the Kona Ice truck sandwiched 
between some web gems and bloopers.  
Thanks to sponsors KMH&L, Guy 
Renzi & Associates, Allstate 
Investigations, Redeye, Investors Bank, 
VFW, Gaylord Popp, Szaferman 
Lakind, Rue Insurance, Stark & Stark, 
Lenox Law Firm, Mercer County 
Prosecutors Office, Hamilton 
Healthcare Center, P.C. and 
SixThirteen Creative.   
 June continues to be a busy 
month.  The annual golf outing returns 
to Mercer County on June 19, 2019 at 
the Mercer Oaks West Course.  On 
June 20, 2019, the always-popular 
MCBA Women Lawyers Ethics Panel 
event at Rat’s returns.  We are excited 
to have Justice Anne Patterson, U.S. 
Bankruptcy Judge (and Past President) 
Christine M. Gravelle, U.S. Magistrate 
Tonianne Bongiovanni and Superior 
Court Judge Janetta Marbrey serve as 
panelists.  We are grateful to them that 
they are willing to share their expertise 
and time with us. 
 The end of June marks the 
halfway mark for the year, and what I 
hope will be a few weeks where 
everyone can take a little time away, 
literally and figuratively, to clear their 
minds and rest their bodies.  
September — with its packed 
professional and social schedules and 
breakneck pace toward the year’s end 
— will be upon us before we know it.  
 Have a safe and enjoyable 
summer.  I look forward to seeing you 
at the Opening Ceremonies and 
Memorial Service. 
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For Service and Justice: 

Legal Services of New Jersey Recognizes Robert E. Lytle, Esq. for his Commitment to Service 

By Samantha Iraca, MCBA Executive Director 

O 
n June 3, 2019, Legal Services 
of  New Jersey honored MCBA 
Past President Robert E. Lytle, 
E s q .  f o r  h i s  m a j o r 

contributions to Legal Services’ programs 
throughout New Jersey from January 2018 
through March 2019.  The annual event was 
held at Grounds for Sculpture in Hamilton 
and sought to honor and celebrate notable 
individual and organizational contributions 
to pro bono legal assistance, as well the 
efforts made in advancing equal justice for 
disadvantaged people in New Jersey. It 
should come as no surprise that the MCBA’s 
very own Bob Lytle is the recipient of  this 
distinguished honor. 
 Bob is a partner at Szaferman, Lakind, 
Blumstein & Blader, PC, where he focuses 
his practice on complex civil litigation and 
criminal defense in both state and federal 
court. In addition to his exceptional 
reputation as a trial attorney, Bob is 
acclaimed for his selfless contributions to the 
legal profession as a former Chairperson of  
the Statewide Panel for the New Jersey 
Supreme Court Committee on Character, 
and appointment to the New Jersey Supreme 
Court Special Committee on Attorney Ethics 
and Admissions. He is also a past recipient 
of  the MCBA’s Professionalism Award.    
 During Bob’s memorable term as MCBA 
President, he repeatedly emphasized the 
membership’s obligation to serve those in 
need and provide equal access to justice.  He 
not only encouraged members to volunteer 
their time and talents to community service 
projects and pro bono opportunities, he also 
rolled up his sleeves and similarly offered his 
skills.  This is what separates Bob from the  

 
rest — he speaks through actions.   
 Even though his presidency has since 
passed, Bob continues to ascribe to his 
dedication to service, which is why Legal 
Services of  New Jersey appropriately 
honored him for the many hours and 
resources he devoted to serving others and 
achieving justice. But notwithstanding his 
countless accomplishments and earned 
recognition, it is Bob’s humility that 
demonstrates his genuine desire to serve. 
 Congratulations, Bob, on this well-
deserved honor.  You continue to represent 
the epitome of  a MCBA leader.  

Robert E. Lytle, Esq.  
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County Clerk Announces Notary Education Class for Fall  
             

Mercer County Clerk Paula Sollami Covello has announced that she will once again be offering a notary education class, along 
with two local attorneys, at the Mercer County Connection office in Hamilton.  The class is open to all notaries public and those 
interested in becoming a notary public.  The two-hour, non-credit course will be presented by County Clerk Paula Sollami 
Covello, Maeve E. Cannon, Esq. and Ryan P. Kennedy, Esq. of Stevens and Lee, PC, on Wednesday, September 18, 2019 at 
10:00 AM at the Mercer County Connection Satellite Office on Route 33 in Hamilton Township.  

 
Those enrolled in the class will learn to perform their duties with confidence and diligence, and learn about liability issues.  
Current notaries public will learn a new skillset and new technologies to assist them in their daily functions.  Prospective notaries 
public will learn how to obtain or renew a notary commission and get an understanding of the steps needed to become a notary 
public. 

 
“Notaries are incredibly important to the business community,” said Mercer County Clerk Paula Sollami Covello.  “This course 
will educate both notaries public and those interested in becoming one on how to perform their responsibilities properly and 
faithfully.” 

 
In-depth topics to be covered at the seminar include:  

• Steps for proper notarization 

• How to complete a Notary Journal 

• How to examine identification 

• Simple explanations of New Jersey Notary Laws 

• Avoiding serious problems by learning how to perform notarizations without errors.  
 

While there is no law requiring prospective notaries public to enroll in an education class at this time, the duties which a notary 
must fulfill can have legal ramifications if not performed with care.  For this reason, the County Clerk and these attorneys offer 
this opportunity.  The Mercer County Clerk’s Office swears in new notaries at its main location at 209 South Broad St in Trenton, 
and also monthly at the County Connection Office.  
 
To register for the class, you may contact the Mercer County Clerk’s Office at 609-989-6820.  You may also visit http://
www.mercercounty.org/government/county-clerk-/office-services/notary-public for more information.  The course is limited to 
40 individuals, so those who wish to take part should register as soon as possible.  You may register for a fee of $15. This fee 
includes refreshments and class materials.  

 
A notary public is a state-appointed public officer who serves as an impartial witness in the signing of documents and attests 
signatures.  Under the authority of the State Treasurer, notaries serve for a five-year period and many renew the notary 
commission in five-year increments.  Notary public candidates must reside or be employed in Mercer County and be at least 18 
years of age. 
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Trenton Thunder Night, May 31, 2019  

O 
n Friday, May 31st, the Mercer 
County Bar Association enjoyed 
a great evening of  baseball with 
the Trenton Porkrollers at Arm 

& Hammer Park. The Porkrollers played the 
Harrisburg Senators under the lights. The 
weather was beautiful and a great time was 
had by all. Trenton secured the win by 2, with 
Park scoring both runs.  

Mercer County Bar Association President 
Brian J. Duff, Esq. and his wife, Judy 

Eric Broadway, Esq. and his family 

Mercer County Bar Association Treasurer  
Michael Kahme, Esq., and his wife, Heidi. 
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Mercer County Bar Association Past President Samuel M. 
Gaylord, Esq., his wife, Amy, and their son 
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Trenton Thunder Night, May 31, 2019 (continued) 

 

Mercer County Bar Association Vice President Tanya 
L. Phillips, Esq., Mercer County Bar Association Sec-
retary Margaret A. Chipowsky, Esq., and Amy Gay-
lord 

Samantha Iraca, MCBA Executive 
Director, poses with the mascot 

Bucky LaFerrara, Esq. 
poses with Judy Duff 
and MCBA friends.  
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Save the Date: 

XTREME CLE 
October 17, 2019 

Mercer County Community College 

Streamlining Jury Management Through Technology 
By Dale Seidl, Mercer County Jury Manager  

T 
he Mercer vicinage will soon be taking steps 
to improve the juror experience by exploring 
technological advances in the area of jury 
management.  Some of these improvements 

have already been made in other New Jersey counties, 
and may prove to be a significant step toward 
improving the juror experience in Mercer County. 
 One such area involves grand jury voting. 
Traditionally, grand jurors vote on indictments by 
deliberating, followed with a vote by a raise of hands. 
The result is documented, and reports are manually 
created and printed by the court clerk. This observable 
voting process has the potential to affect juror decision 
making and influence juror voting. 
 Mercer is investigating how electronic voting 
software could lessen the obviousness of juror votes by 
making the process more anonymous. Several other 
counties have already successfully implemented 
electronic voting in their grand jury courtrooms. 
Electronic voting software involves assigning each 
grand juror a hand-held remote device, which is used to 
cast a vote for or against indictment. Jurors vote in 
secret, and the votes are tallied electronically and 

displayed to the court clerk. Not only is electronic 
voting reported to make the process more efficient in 
terms of reports, it may reduce any anxiety jurors may 
feel when voting.  
 Another new change coming to Mercer in 2019 is 
the implementation of the new Jury Management 
System (JMS). Jury Management offices across the state 
will be implementing this new software this year, which 
will replace the legacy system. JMS will reduce Judiciary 
costs by utilizing increased electronic communications 
with jurors, including text and email communications, 
in lieu of traditional mail.  In addition, jury summonses 
will be sent in postcard format, instructing jurors to 
respond online.  Those that do not respond online 
within a specified time period will be mailed a 
questionnaire. The Mercer vicinage anticipates using 
this new system in May 2019. 
 



  

   A Publication of the Mercer County Bar Association 

 Page 12 

Family Section Update 
By Louis M. Ragone, Esq. 

A 
 Family Part Bench Bar meeting was held on May 
23, 2019.  At the meeting, Judge Fitzpatrick, Judge 
Lougy and Judge McLaughlin provided some 
guidance on the Mercer County Family Part’s new 

adjournment policy, as well as some practical tips important 
for practice within the county.  
 The judges indicated that adjournment of trial dates will 
now only occur in emergent circumstances.  For other types 
of appearances, if an adjournment is granted at all, it will 
generally only be for a maximum of fourteen (14) days.  Judge 
Fitzpatrick made clear that attorneys should not assume that 
being recently retained will guarantee an adjournment and 
that you may be forced to appear before the court for the 
particular hearing to deal with any pressing issues before any 
adjournment will be granted (if an adjournment is otherwise 
warranted). 
 All settled matters with support provisions must be 
accompanied by a completed USSO, even if the support 
obligations are not to be administered through Probation and 
are direct pay obligations between the litigants.  The Bar has 
taken some complaints from attorneys that errors are being 
made where Probation accounts are being created and 
enforcement occurring despite provisions in Marital 
Settlement Agreements avoiding Probation and providing for 
direct pay.  If you have this issue in one of your matters, or 
you find any other support collection errors, you should 
immediately contact the FM Team Leader Lida Perez at (609) 
571-4200 x74423. 
 Judge Fitzpatrick indicated that, while the Court is still 
accepting uncontested divorces “on the papers,” all name 
change applications must include the appropriate voir dire in 
the parties’ certification(s).  The name change application 
cannot be granted without an appearance or the proper voir 
dire in an executed certification. 
 

 Lastly, the Court will not honor Consent Orders that call 
for the parties to return to parenting time mediation post-
judgment.  If the parties agree to return to Court-annexed 
parenting time mediation, one party must still file an 
application with the Court with the request, and the other 
party can simply notify the Court that such application is 
uncontested.  Court staff will then schedule the parties for 
parenting time mediation.  If the request is time sensitive and 
the parties do not wish to wait for the normal motion cycle, 
attorneys should contact chambers and alert the law clerk as 
to their requests and any time sensitive scheduling concerns. 
 
WHAT’S NEXT: 
 
 The next Bench Bar meeting will be on September 19, 
2019 at 3:30 p.m., and will be held in Judge Fitzpatrick’s 
courtroom.  If you are unable to attend the meeting but have 
any concerns or questions you would like addressed by the 
Court, please feel free to contact Lou Ragone, Esq. 
(lragone@stark-stark.com), Jennifer Zoschak, Esq. 
(jz@ozfamilylaw.com) or Kim Jinks, Esq. 
(kjinks@jinkslawfirm.com). 
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May General Membership & Golden Jubilee Celebration 

 

O 
n May 21, 2019, the MCBA hosted its May General Membership meeting and Golden Jubilee 
Celebration at the Hilton Garden in Hamilton.  Members and attendees gathered to honor the 
MCBA’s esteemed members with 50 years’ or more admission to the Bar of the State of New 
Jersey.  Thank you, honorees, for your remarkable service to the practice of law in Mercer 

County and New Jersey throughout your careers.  
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May General Membership & Golden Jubilee Celebration (continued) 

Albert M. Stark, Esq., was joined by family and colleagues to celebrate . 

Destribats, Campbell, Staub & Schroth, LLC joined to 
honor Bernard A. Campbell, Jr., Esq 

Frederic J. Schragger, Esq., Hon. Anne S. Thompson, 
Hon. Paul G. Levy. 
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Women Lawyers Committee Ethics CLE, A View from the Bench 

O 
n June 20, 2019, the MCBA Women Lawyers Committee hosted its ethics seminar and wine tasting event at 
Rat’s Restaurant-Grounds for Sculpture in Hamilton.  The event stayed true to its tradition and featured an 
extraordinary panel of jurists, including Justice Anne M. Paterson, Judge Christine M. Gravelle, U.S.B.J., 
Judge Tonianne J. Bongiovanni, U.S.M.J., and Judge Janetta D. Marbrey, J.S.C., as well as an assortment of 

fine wines and hors d'oeuvres, which paired wonderfully with the informative program.  Thank you, WLC co-chairs 
Melissa Chimbangu and Lauren Scardella, for organizing another successful event.   

WLC co-chairs Melissa Chimbangu and 
Lauren Scardella 
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2019 Calendar of  Events  
 

September 
• Wednesday, September 18th: Serve lunch at TASK @ 10:30 a.m.-1:00 p.m. 
• Monday, September 23rd: Family Bench Bar, Judge Fitzpatrick’s Courtroom @ 3:30 p.m. 
• Thursday, September 26th: Judges and Law Clerks Reception, Mercer Oaks @ 5:30 p.m.-8:30 pm. 

(details to follow.) 

October 
• Collect new and used coats 
• Thursday, October 17th: XTREME CLE, Mercer County Community College (details to follow) 
• Thursday, October 24th, Municipal Bench Bar, Ewing Township Municipal Court @ 3:30 p.m. 

November 
• Collect new and used coats 
• Saturday, November 2nd: Dinner Dance, Awards Ceremony and General Membership Meeting, 

Trenton Country Club @ 6:00 p.m.-10:00 p.m. (details to follow) 
• Thursday, November 21st: Family Bench Bar, Judge Fitzpatrick’s Courtroom @ 3:30 p.m.. 

December 
• Thursday, December 5th: Serve lunch at TASK @ 10:30 a.m.-1:00 p.m. 
• Tuesday, December 10th: MCBA Annual Holiday Party, Trenton Country Club @ 5:30 p.m.-8:30 

p.m.   
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Young Lawyers Committee Charity Softball Games 

June 2019 

O 
n June 1, 2019, the MCBA Young Lawyers Committee hosted its charity softball event at Veterans Park 
in Hamilton.  The event was well-attended by players and spectators and included delicious catering 
from Fred and Pete’s Deli and the Kona Ice truck.  Proceeds from the event benefitted the Gary Sinise 
and Robert Irvine Foundations — two non-profit organizations devoted to veterans assistance.  Thank 

you to the event organizers, attendees, sponsors, and corporate partners, who all joined for fun and a good charitable 
cause.   
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Young Lawyers Committee Charity Softball Games (continued) 
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Classified Ads 

ADVERTISE WITH US 
 

Reach hundreds of  our members and non-members through digital and print 
mediums via our newsletter, website and more.  

It’s easy and effective!  

 

Reach out to us at 609.585.6200 or email 
siraca@mercerbar.com for additional 

information. 
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Classified Ads 

ASSOCIATE WANTED for 
Lawrenceville family law firm.  Family 

law clerkship or one to two years 
litigation experience preferred, NJ 

license required.  Send cover letter and 
resume to co@ozfamilylaw.com  

FLORIDA LEGAL  
SERVICES OR  
ASSISTANCE  

Florida business law, probate, trust, estate administra-
tion, real property and domicile assistance.  

Call T. Robert Zochowski, Esq., LLM (Tax) (member 
Florida and New Jersey Bar), Of Counsel Gunster 

Law, Jupiter, Florida.  
Call (561) 744-1175 or email trzsec@bellsouth.net. 

For Rent:  Hamilton, Center City Office 
Park.   

Will accommodate 1, 2 or 3  
attorneys 

    & 2 support staff, separate  
offices, with windows.   

609-585-5151 

Legal/professional offices for rent,  
Trenton, NJ-  

Directly across from new courthouse. 1200 sq. 
ft. $1,000 with parking. 

609-452-7100 
Or 

glanciano@lancianolaw.com 

Office Space 
 

13’x11’ furnished, windowed, corner 
office within solo’s Ewing office suite. 
Shared common areas, fax, copier. Use 

of separate secretarial station 
negotiable.  

609.882.9123 
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